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This letter is.to inform you that the Oregon Department of Environmental Quality (DEQ) has issued you 
a civil penalty of $34,790 for violating conditions of the National Pollutant Discharge Elimination 
System (NPDES) General Permit number 1200-A and for placing wastes in a location where they are 
likely to enter waters of the state at your Coast Wide Ready Mix facility located at 10 Elm Ave., in 
Tillamook, Oregon. Specifically you have been conducting your concrete block manufacturing in an 
area of your Facility that is exposed to stormwater and uncontained, resulting in the unmitigated 
discharge of stormwater contaminated with concrete and concrete residues to a catchbasin that 
discharges to the Hoquarten Slough. 

In addition, you are being cited and penalized for failing to prevent the discharge of significant amounts 
of sediment from your site into other catchbasins and onto neighboring streets. Coast Wide Ready Mix 
has had coverage under the NPDES 1200-A permit since 2004. The permit requires you to implement 
housekeeping and other best management practices to control the movement of sediment at your site. 

Lastly you are being cited and penalized, for violating the Permit's monitoring requirements. The 
monitoring you performed during the 2017-2018 monitoring was incomplete as you did not monitor at 
all your outfalls or discharge points. In addition, you violated the quality assurance and quality control 
requirements prescribed by the Clean Water Act and mandated in Schedule F of the Permit (the latter 
violation was cited without penalty). Violating the "QA/QC" procedures renders your data invalid. If 
you repeat this violation in the future you may be referred for additional formal enforcement. 

DEQ issued this penalty because concrete is highly caustic and may alter the chemical makeup of waters 
of the state. In addition, sediment coming off your site has the potential to entrain concrete residue and 
other pollutants and, if not controlled, will provided a vehicle for those pollutants to discharge to waters 
of the state. Compliance with Oregon law and the conditions of your Permit is necessary in order to 
protect waters from pollutants caused by industrial facilities such as yours. 

Included in Section IV of the attached Notice of Civil Penalty Assessment and Order (the Notice) is an 
order requiring you to eliminate exposure of the concrete block manufacturing area to storm water and 
construct a berm or other containment to prevent the discharge of storm water from this area. You must 




























